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Murray−Darling Basin Authority                       23 October 2018 

The Murray–Darling Basin Authority met in Canberra on 23 October 2018 during 
National Water Week. The current availability of the Basin’s water resources was 
the subject of discussion in the context of the ongoing drought across much of the 
Basin. Authority members emphasised the value to communities, industries and the 
environment of the underlying principles of river management that protect critical 
human water reserves, the strength of the water market and the integrity of 
irrigator and environmental rights to water. 

A briefing by the MDBA River Management Division highlighted the expectation that 
drought conditions would continue to place stress on many parts of the Basin during 
spring and summer, and members noted the ongoing arrangements in the River 
Murray system to manage water effectively, efficiently and in accordance with the 
rules. 

The Authority discussed the continuing work to understand and manage the 
potential risk of delivery shortfalls in the River Murray System. Delivery shortfalls 
can occur when demand exceeds the volume of water that can be supplied at the 
time, especially downstream of the Barmah Choke. The Authority was advised that a 
number of factors including policy settings, market forces including shifting demand 
locations and timing, increased climate variability and finite channel capacity have all 
combined to mean the risk of a delivery shortfall could increase. Authority members 
expressed a strong desire for the MDBA and state governments to continue working 
together to manage the ongoing risk to timely water delivery for users in the River 
Murray system. Authority members noted efforts by the MDBA and the states to 
communicate the shortfall risks and to urge water users to factor the risk into their 
business planning. It was also noted that water delivery shortfall had the potential to 
effect environmental water holders as well as irrigators. 

Authority Chair Neil Andrew welcomed to the meeting Mr Allan Holmes, the Chair of 
the Independent Assurance Committee (IAC). Mr Holmes confirmed the IAC’s 
commitment to provide assurance on the MDBA’s progress on the Basin Wide 
Compliance Compact, and noted in particular that the MDBA was largely on track to 
deliver its Compact commitments. Mr Holmes also reported that the mechanism to 
validate the MDBA and the Basin states’ progress to meet their compliance 
commitments will commence shortly. 

The work to finalise the Sustainable Diversion Limit compliance and reporting 
framework was welcomed by the Authority. Developing a framework that is 
transparent, balanced and able to provide procedural fairness was a significant step 
towards ensuring the MDBA and state governments can deliver their ongoing 
compliance responsibilities. Authority members committed to reviewing the 
framework prior to publication on the MDBA website. 



 

 

Progress by state governments to complete Water Resource Plans for MDBA 
assessment as required by the Commonwealth Water Act and the Basin Plan was an 
important consideration at the meeting. Members acknowledged the Water 
Resource Plans’ complexity and highly technical nature, and heard there continues 
to be a significant risk that not all Water Resource Plans will be accredited by 30 
June 2019. Given this risk, particularly for Victoria and New South Wales, the MDBA 
will continue to work with governments on contingency arrangements that seek to 
protect key elements of the reform, such as SDL accounting and protection of 
environmental water, if there is a short overrun of time. Authority members 
discussed arrangements to progress their recommendations on accreditation to the 
Minister of each Water Resource Plan. 

The Authority was pleased to welcome Ms Rachel Connell, Executive Director of 
Water in the NSW Department of Industry’s Land and Water Division, who 
addressed the efforts by NSW to progress their Water Resource Plans. Twenty of the 
33 Water Resource Plans that underpin the Basin Plan are the responsibility of New 
South Wales. Ms Connell informed the Authority that two draft Water Resource 
Plans were currently available for public consultation and a further six were 
scheduled for consultation before the end of the year. 

Authority members welcomed discussion about opportunities for improved Murray–
Darling Basin joint governance arrangements with Greg Claydon, who was 
appointed by the Murray–Darling Basin Ministerial Council at its June 2018 meeting 
to conduct an independent review into current arrangements. The review arose 
from a recommendation of the MDBA’s Murray–Darling Basin Water Compliance 
Review, and seeks to ensure that all those with Basin Plan implementation 
obligations are engaged, statutory roles are respected, decisions are better 
integrated and transparency is improved. Authority members look forward to the 
review examining in detail and providing recommendations on how to improve the 
collaboration and joint responsibility that is fundamental to the Basin Plan’s success. 

The Authority also noted that the MDBA has contributed a submission in response to 
the Productivity Commission’s draft Murray–Darling Basin Plan: five-year 
assessment and a submission to South Australia’s Murray-Darling Basin Royal 
Commission. 

The Authority noted the recent review of return flows led by the University of 
Melbourne. The independent review looked at two areas which are hard to measure 
and subject to a degree of uncertainty: the effect improved irrigation efficiency 
projects have had on the volume of water returning to the rivers, and the effect that 
increased groundwater extraction might have on river flows. The Authority said that 
the outcome of the review should give all members of the community confidence 
that the public investment in recovering water to benefit the environment was 
worthwhile. The Authority urged the MDBA to keep engaging with experts to 
improve the evidence base on which the Plan relies. 

The Authority also met the new and returning members of the Advisory Committee 
on Social, Economic and Environmental Sciences, including its chair Professor Rob 
Vertessy. The committee membership represents an impressive depth of 
understanding of expertise across a range of scientific disciplines that underpin the 
Basin Plan.  

https://www.mdba.gov.au/sites/default/files/pubs/Submission-Productivity-Commission-October-2018.pdf
https://www.mdba.gov.au/sites/default/files/pubs/Submission-SA-Murray-Darling-Basin-Royal-Commission-Sept-18.PDF


 

 

The next meeting of the Authority is scheduled for 4 December 2018 in Canberra. 


